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Prior authorization (PA) is required for certain items before the item is 
provided to the beneficiary or, in the case of custom-made DME or 
prosthetic/orthotic appliances, before the item is ordered. To 
determine if a specific service requires PA, refer to the Coverage 
Conditions and Requirements Section of this chapter and/or the 
MDCH Medical Supplier Database on the MDCH website. 
 
PA will be required in the following situations: 
 

 Services that exceed quantity/frequency limits or 
established fee screen. 

 Medical need for an item beyond MDCH's Standards of 
Coverage. 

 Use of a Not Otherwise Classified (NOC) code. 
 More costly service for which a less costly alternative 

may exist. 
 Procedures indicating PA is required on the MDCH 

Medical Supplier Database. 
 
 

MDCH Medicaid Provider Manual, General Information for Providers, Section 8., January 1, 
2010, page 14, outlines the Department’s policy regarding prior authorization and emphasizes 
that it is required for services beyond those ordinarily covered by Medicaid, such as wearable 
cardiac defibrillators.  (Exhibit 1, Page 10). 
 
The Department established through credible evidence that a wearable cardiac defibrillator is a 
DME that requires prior authorization, prior authorization was not obtained for Appellant’s 
wearable cardiac defibrillator, that the DME provider did not request payment until at least six 
months after Appellant’s use, and that the DME provider did not attach sufficient medical 
documentation to authorize Medicaid coverage of the wearable cardiac defibrillator.  For these 
reasons it was proper for the Medicaid program to not approve the DME provider’s request for 
payment.  
 
Regarding the concern of Appellant’s wife/representative that the Appellant is being billed by the 
DME, if the DME provider failed to obtain prior authorization for payment, the DME provider 
cannot bill the Appellant or make the Appellant responsible for the payment.  The MDCH 
Medicaid Provider Manual, General Information for Providers, Section 9, January 1, 2010, page 
17 clearly states: 
 

…Failure of the provider to obtain authorization does not create a 
payment liability for the beneficiary.   

(Exhibit 1, Page 13). 
 
 
The Department provided sufficient evidence that it denied payment for Appellant’s use of a 
wearable cardiac defibrillator in accordance to the Department’s Medicaid policy. 






